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 FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES

250 Student Union

March 9, 2010
Russell called the meeting to order with the following members present:  Ahrberg, Avakian, Bartels, Brown, Caniglia, Casey, Cronk, DeSilva, Hickman, Jordan, Kennison, Krehbiel, Lacy, Liang, McCann, O’Brien, Osteen, Perkins, Ramakumar, Schestokat, Smay, Suter, Taylor, Van Delinder, Veenstra and Yellin.  Also present:  Allen, B., Bird, L., Bosserman, D., Campbell, C., Catalino, R., Clements, H., Elliott, K., Engle, D., Gates, G., Gregory, D., Hargis, B., Krein, M., Locy, S.,  McConnaughey, K., McKeever, S., Miller, B., Moore, S., Morris, S., Mowen, J., O’Geary, S., Scott, M., Seshadri, A., Shutt, G., Smith, C., Strathe, M. and Weaver, J.  
Absent:  Calhoun, Klatt and Lawlor.

HIGHLIGHTS

Provost Search


Student Publications Board

OSU Foundation

Remarks and Comments from the President


Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations


Reports of Standing Committees


Research


Academic Standards and Policies



Athletics



Budget



Campus Facilities, Safety, and Security



Faculty




Long-Range Planning and Information Technology



Retirement and Fringe Benefits



Rules and Procedures


Student Affairs and Learning Resources


Reports of Liaison Representatives

Staff Advisory Council



Graduate and Professional Student Government Association



Women’s Faculty Council



Emeriti Association

Russell congratulated Joe Weaver on his election to the City Council. Russell called the meeting to order and announced a sign-up sheet is being passed around. This will be a new item for a few months. Russell announced he had an email from Diane Lafollette and she is it at home and doing well. Bud Lacy announced that we are still working on rescheduling her retirement reception and the Faculty Council is collecting money for gifts that have been purchased. If you would like to contribute, let Bud Lacy know. Any extra money collected will be used to purchase a gift card to Diane’s favorite store. Russell brought door prizes for the meeting and asked the question “Why manhole covers are round”? Karen Hickman and Bob Avakian answered correctly – rectangular/square covers can fall in, round ones won’t. 
Russell asked for approval of the February 9, 2010 Minutes.  Jordan moved acceptance of the Minutes.  Van Delinder seconded.  The Minutes were approved.  
Russell asked for approval of the March 9, 2010 agenda. Russell proposed to move item 7H up to the beginning of the committee reports. There is a chemical car/zero emissions event. Caniglia moved and Lacy seconded.  The Agenda was approved as modified.
SPECIAL REPORT:  
A. John Mowen – Chair of the Provost Search and Regents Professor at OSU.
John discussed the process of the search and announced the 4 finalists. Mowen was asked to chair the Provost Search committee in September. Mowen identified a staff liaison, Denise Brooks, to help complete the process. Next step was to form a search committee and it was key to have the various stakeholder groups represented so 7 Faculty members, undergraduate and graduate students, Deans, Associate Deans, Department Heads and OSU Tulsa as well as a Regent Professor representative were solicited. The committee ended up being a 17 person committee. We then consulted Faculty Council and Deans and they helped select the individuals for the committee. Position description and announcement were created. All this information is listed on the Provost website. Go to provost.search.com. Also listed on the website are brief bios and itineraries. The search committee then consulted with President Hargis, Deans, Faculty Council on the position announcement description. The information needed to be fully vetted across campus. The information was then published in various publications the most important was the Chronicle of Higher Education. The committee did 7 or 8 weeks of advertising as well. Applications were due December 21st and 51 were received.
The committee then went through each application and met again on January 13th to evaluate all 51 applications and condensed it down to 15. Committees of three were formed to contact references of the 15 individuals. Met again February 11th where we assessed the information and narrowed it down to the 7 semi-finalists. Skype type interviews were utilized for these 7 semi-finalists. The committee met again February 25th to identify the finalists. All finalists were contacted and agreed to interview. The committee asked for outside references from each of the 4 finalists. Mowen suggested that Faculty Council members do their own reference search of these finalists but be sure to indicate to the person whom you are calling that this is an off-list reference check. Interviews begin March 24th. Four individuals have been invited to campus they are Robert Marley; Robert Sternberg; Conrado “Bobby” Gempesaw and Cameron Hackney. The first to come to campus is Dean Bob Sternberg. All these individuals have distinguished research records and all have highly distinguished academic careers. He will be here March 24 – 27. Second will be Cameron Hackney. He will be on campus March 31 – April 2. Third will be Robert Marley. He will be here April 5 – 7. Final individual is Bobby Gempesaw. His campus visit is TBD. More information regarding the public forums will be sent to everyone. The forums should be either 2:00 or 3:00 on a Tuesday or Thursday.
Mowen opened the floor to questions. Barbara Miller asked if all the schools, with the exception of Tufts, are the other schools A & M schools? All three are Land Grant Universities with the exception of Tuft’s which is a private university. Bob Avakian asked what date the final decision will be made? At the conclusion of the last candidates campus visit, the committee will give meet to discuss and give a general impression of each candidate. The committee will not rank the candidates; this is a search and screening committee. This information will be given to President Hargis and then the process is in his hands. President Hargis stated that they hope to have the new Provost on board by July 1st or certainly before the beginning of the school year. President Hargis thanked John Mowen and the committee for all their hard work. Mowen also recognized Bruce Russell, Jean Van Delinder and Shelia Kennison as member of the committee representing the Faculty Council. President Hargis encouraged everyone to make inquires if you know anyone at these schools. Tracy Suter asked if any of the forums will be broadcast throughout the system? The committee would like to do this and they are working on getting this done. Russell asked if the Skype interviews of the 4 finalists will be available to the public? Mowen stated that we did not get their permission prior to the interviews and would need to get their permission first. Russell encouraged everyone to attend the public forums and get a sense of who each of these individuals are. Mowen stated that the candidates will be interviewing with individuals at OSU Tulsa and Okmulgee. 
B. Steve Locy – Student Publications Board
The student publications board is currently going through reorganization. The O’Collegian is actually run by two boards, one student publications board and the O’Collegian publishing company. The student publications board only has the power to approve of editors of the newspaper and discuss font size, etc. Two years ago when the new School of Journalism head was hired, she started looking at the organization of the student publication and realized that it would be better to combine both boards and incorporate new types of media. The board is looking at KXYZ. Two years ago a new general manager, Ray Catalino, was hired. Last year Barbara Allen was hired as advisor. Based on comments from Faculty Council we increased representation on this new student media board to 3 faculty members and as of last year the student publication company disorganized. Jean Van Delinder asked if the primary function of this board is to oversee the O’Colly or also other publications? The way the bylaws are written right now, the O’Colly, website and future media (radio station) are governed by the student media board. Russell asked if changes to the bylaws are now finalized? No, they are still tweaking the terminology of the bylaws, but the composition of the board has not changed. Russell stated that the faculty will have 3 positions on the student media board and we need active and engaged faculty to do that. Locy also wanted to point out that the board does not have any type of editorial control over the newspaper. The advisor has some control over what is published. This is a learning environment and 10,000 people get to read your homework.


C. Deb Engle – OSU Foundation, launch of “Branding Success” campaign
Deb Engle introduced the “Branding Success” fundraising campaign. She distributed buttons to council members to help promote the campaign. The Foundation has been in the silent phase of the campaign since President Hargis was announced as the new president in December of 2007. The public launch was Friday, February 26th. The public launch will hopefully raise awareness and grow the Foundations donor base. The Foundation is partnering with the President’s office, Deans, other administrative offices and the Alumni Association to raise visibility. The President will be reaching alumni and donors in various cities and states which have a large OSU donor/alumni base. OSU is one of fourteen institutions that are in the midst of a billion or more dollar campaign. This campaign’s vision is to provide the private resources so OSU can become a premier Land Grant Institution. Engle distributed a campaign report. To date, the campaign is at $537 million of its $1 billion goal. Boone Pickens announced on February 26th a $100 million challenge grant for scholarships. This will help achieve the $500 million student support goal. Faculty support goal is $200 million. Facility Support goal is $200 million with 2 or 3 primary facilities they are working on. The Student Union is one of these projects, as well as the Spears School of Business. Want to add a north wing to Human & Environmental Sciences building along with a number of smaller renovation projects. The campaign has already secured 291 new scholarships as well as 114 new endowed chairs and professorships. Most of these dollars are cash while some are estate commitments. There are currently $133.9 million in future commitments. Final priority area is Program Support with a goal of $100 million. Engle discussed the priorities by college/unit listed on campaign report. Russell asked if he wanted to endow a scholarship in his parent’s name, this would qualify for matching funds from Boone Pickens. This is correct. The minimum amount to be matched by Mr. Pickens is $50,000. This has to be an endowment and could be cash or a pledge. If a pledge is made, it is suggested that you make an annual gift in addition to endowment gift. This will allow the Foundation to name a student this fall. The minimum endowment is $25,000 but this is not matched by Mr. Pickens. Bud Lacy asked if this pledge was over 5 years? Yes it is. If your employer has a matching fund program that equates out to $5,000 a year with matching funds of $5,000 for a total of $10,000 per year. Engle did stress that matching gifts do count. Engle stressed a sense of urgency with the private gifts that Mr. Pickens will match. Mr. Pickens match does expire in October 2010. Scholarship match from Mr. Pickens will not be received until after his death and his estate will be matching the $50,000 endowment. President Hargis explained that the university needs money now and the complicated strategies to reach this goal through estate planning. Barbara Miller asked if the scholarship money goal is to grow the student population? President Hargis explained that this money is in part for need and part for merit award. Jordan asked if there are monies from Boone Pickens that originally went to the athletic department for the stadium included in the current campaign update? Engle stated that there is some money included in the athletic numbers and most of that is for scholarships. Russell asked where OSU stands relative to OU and the other Big 12 schools endowments? Engle responded, OSU is closer to the bottom of the list. OU was just under a half a million dollars when David Boren came on board and now are above $1 Billion. The OSU endowment took a big hit financially in FY09. But we’ve seen some positive growth so far in 2010. OSU actually lost less than most of our peers, less than Harvard and Stanford as well. Russell applauded and thanked the Foundation and Administration efforts in this campaign as well as Mr. Boone Pickens.
Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations:  
Dr. Marlene Strathe gave the status of two recommendations:


10-02-01-ASP – General Education Advisory Council Membership.
This recommendation is under review by the Instruction Council and the Council of Deans and is pending.


10-02-02-RES – Presidential Consultation with Faculty Regarding Research Endeavors




This recommendation is under consideration and is pending.

There seemed to be confusion regarding 10-02-02-FAC and the 10-02-02-RES recommendations. The 10-02-02-FAC recommendation was voted on and passed at the February meeting and sent back to the Faculty Committee for review. It will be discussed in the Faculty report later. 

Remarks and Comments from the President – Burns Hargis
President Hargis thanked everyone for attending the kick-off of the “Branding Success” campaign. The $1 Billion number basically produces $50 Million a year. There are 3 main areas that President Hargis feels we fall short in: Retention, Graduation Rates and Faculty Compensation. And the campaign goal will hopefully help us turn these around. Hargis feels that the state suffers from the fact that we have a lower percentage of college graduates and so higher education is not always valued to the extent it is at the top land grant universities. The university needs $16 million more on average annually to get to the peer average for Faculty compensation. 

Another item under consideration is a Landscape master plan which was abandoned in early 1990’s when John Campbell was president. This campus is one of the best sellers we have for attracting new students. We have a lot of work to do and there is money for these improvements. 
Budget: The supplemental bill was passed and we will have a cut of 4% for FY10 and we don’t know what is going to happen in 2011. The university will not have any Stimulus or Rainy Day money in FY12. 

House passed the endowed chair bill (on to Senate) so we can proceed to issue bonds in the late fall for $100 million. OSU gets $47 million that will be matched with the chairs. Multiply this by 5% and that is the money coming in from the state match.

Tobacco Bill: Has passed the senate. Now moves on to the house. This allows people to be fined for smoking on campus, because it is a crime. Currently we can only fine people smoking within 25 feet of a building.
President Hargis also thanked Mr. Boone Pickens for everything he has done for the university.
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:
RESEARCH — Jim Smay
Committee met on February 18th and considered 3 items.
1. Amendment to the intellectual property policy. Section 5.07. If the royalty level falls below $250,000, the allotment level will go back to the original 30/20. Committee thought this seemed reasonable and sent along their support. No change in the faculty’s portion.

2. Institutional BioSafety Policy – Committee looked over the changes and thought they were minor and fairly reasonable. Only point of extended discussion was sub-point 5.10 which acknowledges the issue that arose with the Baboon project and concerned some language that simple said once the institutional bio-safety committee disapproves a project it can’t be resurrected by anyone else. The decision of the IBC to approve the project simply means that it is approved by that committee yet it can be reviewed by other committees or administration. If they decide the project is not going to move forward, they wanted people to realize that it is possible for other administrators to reject a project even after it is approved by their committee. Preserves the language of the resolution that was passed in February stating that the President or Administration should consult with the Deans and Department Heads. The committee felt the changes were reasonable and specifically in this section after a small re-write it is also acceptable. 

3. GPSGA position on open access to research – This one merits further discussion in the larger faculty council. The research committee was asked to review this and see if the committee had a position supporting or not supporting the GPSGA position. The committee didn’t feel it was their place nor had a consensus on the issue. We are bringing it to the Faculty Council for further discussion. Smay explained this position states that if you receive federal funding for research and you publish articles on that research that this research should be freely available to everyone. NIH already has a policy similar to this. GPSGA wants to broaden this to include all federally funded research. Russell asked if the committee was ambivalent or was there a difference of opinion? Smay said there were differences in opinion if this was a good or bad thing. GPSGA will report later in the meeting references a representative in Washington and are lobbying our congressmen and senators to adopt this as a federal statute. There was discussion pro and con regarding open access. Leadership will discuss further and decide whether to pursue further.
ACADEMIC STANDARDS & POLICIES — Mindy McCann

Summary of Modifications

In addition to the changes of substance summarized below there were also some minor word changes and clarifications.

OSU Policy 2-0206: Adding and Dropping Course and Withdrawing from the University


Text was added to:

Clarify the difference between cancelling enrollment and withdrawing from the university and the subsequent transcript and fee actions.



Allow students to drop all their summer classes without dropping their fall classes

Allow students who have completed a pre-session of short course earlier in the semester to withdraw without having to go through the Late Drop Committee.  (These are routinely approved.)

Extend the deadline for late drop and tuition appeals to increase the change that all students have been contacted before the deadline. 

Add a representative from the bursar’s office to the tuition appeal committee to provide information from the financial area.

Academic Regulation 1.10:  Withdrawing from the University

Text was added to clarify the difference between cancelling enrollment and withdrawing from the university and the subsequent transcript and fee actions.


Summaries of cancellations and withdrawal periods that were previously provided via text were reformatted as tables where possible.

Academic Regulation 5.4:  Dropping Courses


Summaries of periods for dropping courses that were previously provided via text were reformatted as tables where possible.

Academic Regulation 5.6:  Handling Exceptions to Enforcement of Course Prerequisites


Prerequisites for lower-division courses can now be waived by a student’s academic advisor if examination of the student’s academic record warrants such a waiver. 


The rationale for this regulation change came from the Mathematics department. Celeste Campbell, Registrar explained the reasoning for the change in Academic regulation 5.6. Students are trying to have lower level prerequisites waived by advisors in order to enroll in higher level courses. Currently the student would need to go to the instructor to have the course waived. It is difficult to find the instructors, so students are defaulting to the Department Heads. The ASP committee didn’t have a problem with the language, but members of the Faculty Executive committee thought further discussion was warranted. J.D. Brown inserted that Engineering runs into a number of problems with lower course prerequisites. This change only applies to 1000 and 2000 level courses. 3000 and 4000 level courses need to be cleared by the instructor. Campbell explained that currently there is a standard permission form and it was recommended that the rationale for allowing the student to waive lower-division prerequisites be added to the existing form so it is in writing. Avakian suggested adding a sentence stating that this is subject to acceptance/veto by the course instruction. A consensus was not reached during the meeting and was referred back to the committee for more discussion. 
Section 133 of the Higher Education Act is going to require that instructors put on-line when students are able to enroll for classes, textbook information including ISBN number such as is available. This goes into effect July 1st. Have had issues with the textbook deadline moving up and now it’s about to move way up. There is a TBD option. This is a law faculty has to follow so you will be seeing a request from the bookstore to get the requirements early. Celeste Campbell explained that there will be links on the course section lists online where students choose their courses. It will also be on the students’ detailed schedule after they do enroll. Perkins asked if there was some formula to keep all instructors from saying TBD. Gail Gates is not aware of any specific requirement at this point. The change will allow students to shop for books from a variety of sources and will hopefully benefit the bookstore. Russell stated that there is no action that the Faculty Council can take since this is a federal law. 
ATHLETICS – Art Klatt – No Report
BUDGET — Ken Bartels
The budget committee met on February 23rd. One action item is to have the chair, Ken Bartels, ask for a meeting sometime this semester between the committee and President Hargis on budget items for a more global perspective. President Hargis suggested contacting Katie Reavis to set up the meeting and thought it would be a good idea if David Bosserman and Joe Weaver attend as well.

The committee did discuss previous items as well as consideration of a Phased Retirement program. The Budget committee plans to work with the Retirement and Fringe Benefit committee on a possible joint resolution. They will be meeting tomorrow morning. Russell stated that Phased Retirement could help improve the faculty. Karen Hickman counter commented that Phased Retirements can also promote the destruction and devastation of a program if not properly implemented. So we need to be cautious. David Bosserman stated that HR has already made a presentation to the Deans regarding Phased Retirement and they would be happy to come to the meeting and give you the information they have. 
CAMPUS FACILITIES, SAFETY, AND SECURITY — Tom Jordan

The committee met last month and the long anticipated meeting with the Landscape Master Plan consulting firm (Alaback and Associates) did not materialize because Dan Alaback cancelled the night before.  The Campus Landscape Master Plan Kick-Off is in progress, March 8 –March 10. The Faculty Council Committee, CFSS, was not included in the kick-off. This oversight was rectified by President Hargis and Faculty Council member will be invited to attend all future meetings.
The CFSS committee summits the following update on the time-line of the Hawk Project:
ITEM                                                             EST COMPLETION DATE

Develop parts list for HAWK                   
COMPLETE

Design system                                             
COMPLETE
Bid out parts                                               
COMPLETE (Awarded to Mid America Signal Inc.-estimated 4-6 weeks for delivery of parts)

Parts Arrive                                               
April 9, 2010        

Start Install                                                 
April 12, 2010

Install Complete                                       
May 3, 2010

The next meeting of FCSS has been moved from March 17 to March 24 because of Spring Break.  Again the meeting will be in the LRFP office and is to include the Landscape Master Plan consulting firm.

The standing committee for Faculty Council was not included in meetings prior to the kick-off of the Landscape Master Plan. Russell requested that a representative from this committee be included in all future meetings.

FACULTY — Udaya DeSilva 
Recommendation 10-01-01-FAC was returned to the Faculty committee for review of changes after the February Faculty Council meeting. These changes were accepted. Russell asked for discussion, seeing none, recommendation passed.
The committee is also looking at the language in the Faculty Handbook. They are looking at changing the language to encourage broader faculty use of Faculty Council for a wide range of issues.
LONG-RANGE PLANNING AND INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY – Bud Lacy
1. Email disk quota has been increased from 500 mg to 2 gb. Should not be having problems with email.
2. Emeriti faculty can now get access to all Microsoft software available on the software distribution list. 
RETIREMENT AND FRINGE BENEFITS – J.D. Brown

Survey is on-going and will not be closed until after spring break. 
RULES AND PROCEDURES — Stephen Perkins
Nominations still needed to complete the slate of representatives. The committee is asking for help identify individuals in your colleges that would be good representatives on Faculty Council. The nomination process closes on Friday, contact Stephen or Jean Van Delinder with names. The signatures need to come from the individual colleges. If there are still vacancies on Friday then this goes to the nominating committee who will identify individuals. This takes the process out of the hands of the faculty. Voting will begin electronically over spring break and close on the following Friday. Voting will be available for quite a period of time. Russell hopes that you can contact your colleagues and involve them in the process. 
STUDENT AFFAIRS AND LEARNING RESOURCES — Karen Hickman
Stephen Perkins reported for Karen Hickman that the group will be meeting soon to discuss concerns that have been presented to us concerning changes proposed by the Provost’s International Education & Outreach Task Force. Those concerns primarily focus on possible changes in outreach class tuition and fee charges, the potential impacts on the students and on compensation provided to faculty.
Report of Liaison Representatives:
Staff Advisory Council – Sue Moore
Website – SAC is reworking its website. The template has been changed so SAC is working with ITLE to get a new one up and going. The one there now has information but it is not very appealing. We hope to have the new one up by May. The address is http://sac.okstate.edu.
SAC Nominations – Nomination forms for new SAC positions were sent to campus the week of March 1st. There are seven open seats: three in Academic Affairs (1 A/P, 2 Classified); two in Admin/Finance (both Classified); one in enrollment Mgmt/Marketing/CIED/General University/Research (A/P) and one in Student Affairs (Classified). Nomination forms are due Friday March 19th and elections will be held April 19th – 30th.
Staff Scholarship – SAC Staff Scholarship Applications were sent out March 1st. 

They are due May 7th. 
Staff Appreciation Day – In an effort to allay some of the stress associated with the many events and unpredictable weather in the month of April, SAC will be moving the annual Staff Appreciation Day Picnic to May 20th. As always, there will be vendors and door prizes. Russell asked if the faculty will be serving? Sue said that had not been determined yet. Some caterers prefer to use their own staff. 
Chance to win – Beginning in April, SAC will be selling chances for a staff member to have a one-year reserved parking space close to the winner’s building. The winner will be announced during the May picnic. This is something we will be doing every year now. We think this will generate a good amount of money toward SAC’s scholarship fund and may help to ease people’s frustration with the cost of parking permits going up.
Graduate and Professional Student Government Association – Aravind Seshadri
GPSGA Regional Conference:

This weekend OSU GPSGA is hosting a regional conference for graduate students. About 12 schools and close to 35 students have registered to participate in the conference. Conference presentations would include topics such as advocacy, lobbying, community development, leadership development, best practices for graduate student organizations etc.

Graduate student advisory board:

OSU GPSGA is working with OU to look at the possibility of forming a graduate student advisory board for the state regent’s office. We are meeting with Vice Chancellor Houston Davis on March 09 to discuss this opportunity. It is envisioned that the board would have access to state regent’s office and will provide input/feedback to the OSRHE with recommendations concerning graduate and professional education; the board would be represented by schools all over the state of Oklahoma.

Lobbying in Washington D.C:

Muthanna Adbulwahid (GPSGA inter-governmental liaison) went to Washington D.C. last week on behalf of GPSGA and lobbied the representatives and senators from Oklahoma on various graduate student issues such as (1) tax incentives for graduate students, (2) H1B visa reform, (3) open access to research. Muthanna is hoping to attend the April Faculty council meeting to give a detailed report on his efforts.

Women’s Council – Barbara Miller
Thanked everyone for attending the reception for the Women’s Research awards. $4,000 in scholarships were presented. Thanks to the Deans, Provost and Presidents Hargis’s office for contributing to this grass roots efforts. The Council gave out 3 undergraduate and 5 graduate awards this year.
The Council also wanted to thank everyone for advertising and funding for the Carol Adams presentation. There were 150 people, mostly students, who attended. It was a great success. 

Asked Bruce Russell about the Partner Benefits Task Force and wanted to make sure it stays on the radar since it has not been created yet. Russell will be working on finding a chair for this task force.
Emeriti Association – Margaret Scott
The White Woods Retirement Campus Board of Directors is very excited about the commitment made by the Assistant Lifestyles, LLP, the development company that is preparing architectural renderings of housing drawings of the general lay-out of the property at 19th and Range Rd.   This company plans to construct a first-class facility, containing all of the amenities that were in the original plans for White Woods.  Assistant Lifestyles will give the program at the Emeriti Dinner on June 7.  With a good response to the plans/material presented at that time, the developers' believe they can begin to break ground this fall. If you, friends or family members are interested in learning more about this senior residential project, plan to attend the June 7 Emeriti Dinner.  Call the Emeriti Office (744-5263) for reservations.  You will be welcomed.
Russell offered to put information on the faculty list serve. Milt Morris is supposed to get information to Bruce. 
Old Business: 
Reminder, anyone wanting to contribute to the gifts for Diane, see Bud Lacy after the meeting.
New Business: None
The meeting adjourned at 5:07 p.m.  The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is April 13, 2010.
Respectfully submitted,

Beth Caniglia, Secretary
